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MINUTES


OCTOBER 2, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Financial Services Director Cooper, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATION & PROCLAMATION


A.
Presentation from HIP Housing regarding Programs for San Mateo County Residents

Carolyn Moore, Self-Sufficiency Program Director, HIP Housing, explained that HIP Housing is a nonprofit organization serving residents of San Mateo County.  She described four programs:  a home-sharing program that matches low-income residents with people looking for housing; home equity conversion counseling for seniors interested in reverse mortgages; a support program for low-income parents who want to go back to school to gain skills that will help them become self-sufficient; and property management services.

CM Richardson said she attended HIP Housing’s annual meeting last year and was very impressed with their track record and successes.  She thanked them for offering these helpful programs.

CM Barnes asked how HIP Housing was funded.  Ms. Moore responded that funding comes from a variety of sources, including grants from foundations, government agencies, the county’s welfare-to-work program, and private individuals.

Mayor Bologoff asked what percent of the organization’s clients were seniors.  Ms. Moore estimated that half of the participants in the home-sharing program were seniors.  She noted all the equity counseling participants were seniors, but none of the self-sufficiency participants were, so the percentage overall is probably about 50 percent.

Ms. Moore said the purpose of her visit was to inform the City about HIP Housing’s services.  She encouraged the City to refer home providers and people looking for housing to HIP Housing.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Ms. Moore for her presentation.


B.
Proclamation:  One Book, One Community - San Mateo County Reads

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation recognizing the importance of San Mateo County’s literacy and library programs and encouraging everyone to participate in the “One Book, One Community” celebration by reading The Kite Runner, a highly acclaimed bestseller, and attending library programs about the book.  

Mayor Bologoff proclaimed October as “One Book, One Community - San Mateo County Reads” Month and presented a framed proclamation to Trent Malaka, manager, Brisbane Library.

On behalf of the San Mateo County Library administration, Mr. Malaka thanked the City Council for the proclamation.  He provided brochures about the “One Book, One Community” events.  He noted Brisbane’s library will be hosting three events.  He said that on Monday, October 30, at 7:30 p.m., Brisbane resident Peter Grace will give a slide show of photographs taken during a trek through a remote province in Afghanistan.  Mr. Malaka said the author of The Kite Runner, Khaled Hosseini, will speak on Thursday, October 19, at 7:30 p.m. at the San Mateo Performing Arts Center.

Mr. Malaka noted the “One Book, One Community” event will be an annual celebration, and author Isabel Allende will be the focus of the 2007 event.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Malaka for his remarks.

C. Proclamation declaring October 2006 Fire Prevention Month

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation declaring October as Fire Prevention Month and emphasizing the importance of fire safety when cooking.  He presented the proclamation to Fire Prevention Officer Ciucci, North County Fire Authority.

Ms. Ciucci thanked the City Council for the proclamation.  She urged people to pay attention to household hazards, take steps to avoid problems, and educate children about how to respond to emergencies.

D. Proclamation declaring October as Breast Cancer Awareness Month

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation declaring October as Breast Cancer Awareness Month, noting that mammography is best available method of detecting breast cancer long before other systems appear, and urging all women to get regular mammograms.  He pointed out that he was wearing a pink tie and a pink shirt to highlight this cause.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Tom Heinz, Brisbane resident, said he had some comments about the fence across Community Park.  He noted that the park border was intentionally designed as a meandering walkway with smooth curves rather than straight lines, and having a straight fence running between two curves destroys that visual effect.  He recommended finding a better way to address both safety and aesthetic concerns.  

Mr. Heinz questioned why a designer was not involved on this project.  He said Brisbane has about forty well-qualified, creative people in town, none of whom were consulted.  Mr. Heinz recommended asking the gazebo architect to propose a solution.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane resident, said she had a similar complaint.  She noted people in the community spent months designing the park and agreed to keep the area between the park and roadway open rather than fenced in.  She recalled discussing the safety issue at that time, and there were concerns that installing a fence would increase the City’s liability.  Ms. Salmon said the eventual decision was to allow a small, low fence screened by shrubbery.  

Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that the fence near the playground area is ugly and contrary to what the people of Brisbane planned for this area.  She noted the new fence is aluminum-colored and taller than the previous fence.

Ms. Salmon said her next comment concerns the gravel pathways along San Bruno Avenue and Visitacion and Mariposa and Klamath that were recently paved with slurry seal.  She noted there are no gutters in the area, so the alley surfaces should be gravel to allow the soil to absorb water and runoff.  She expressed concern that the first big rains will create major runoff problems unless drainage trenches are dug.  Ms. Salmon commented that the City should inform its citizens about major changes like this before they are undertaken so people have an opportunity to discuss and consider their impacts.

Lori Liu, Brisbane resident, questioned the need for the Community Park fence extension and suggested that shrubs alone could accomplish the same purpose of protecting children from the street.  She said the fence obstructs the view of the park from the road and makes reading the community signboard more difficult.

Ms. Liu urged the City Council to give this matter more thought and effort.  She said the Mothers of Brisbane group indicated a fence around the playground area alone would be sufficient.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1294 - $ 255,563.96

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Payment Register No. 1294.  

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Mayor Bologoff said he had a correction to Item A.


B.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a renewed contract with Millbrae Community Television (MCTV) for station management services for Channel 27

C. Authorize the Mayor to execute a renewed contract with Millbrae Community Television (MCTV) for videotaping and telecasting City Council and Planning Commission meetings

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Items B and C.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

A.
Approve City Council Minutes of August 21, 2006

Mayor Bologoff drew attention to Page 5, fourth paragraph from the bottom.  He said the purpose of his question was to clarify that the City does not give the 3 percent benefit to any of its employees.  He offered to provide corrected wording to the City Clerk.

CM Barnes noted that under “New Business,” Item E, on Page 7, the spelling of “Lenn Homes” should be changed to “Lennar Homes.”

Mayor Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the August 21 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 515, waiving first reading, amending Section 17.32.110 concerning Mobilehome Parks

Community Development Director Prince said Ordinance No. 515 provides new standards for mobilehomes consistent with state law and implement programs in the Housing element of the General Plan.  Under this ordinance, a use permit would be required before any mobilehome park could be converted to another use or closed.  Director Prince noted that state law requires that mobilehome park zoning regulations be no more restrictive than those for similar residential uses.  He advised that before a mobilehome park could be converted or closed, a report on impacts to existing residents and a public hearing would be required.  

Director Prince commented that the state law recognizes the need for communities to preserve affordable housing units.  He said there were similar concerns in the 1980’s about loss of rental housing stock due to condominium conversions.  In response, the state enacted laws requiring notification, public hearings, and consideration for impacts on existing residents.

Mayor Bologoff noted the first page of the staff report, the paragraph above “Discussion,” talks about eliminating “zoning obstacles” to affordable housing, and he asked for clarification.  Director Prince said the City can make applicable zoning regulations similar to those applicable to multi-family residential uses in terms of setbacks, yard areas, and space per unit.

CM Waldo confirmed that the basic purpose of the ordinance was to bring Brisbane’s existing regulations into conformity with current state law.  Director Prince agreed, and said the ordinance also implements programs adopted with the Housing element.

CM Conway suggested adding a brief introductory paragraph explaining the intent of the ordinance.

Mayor Bologoff opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to introduce Ordinance No. 515 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute an agreement with LSA Associates to prepare an Initial Study and Second Addendum to the Environmental Impact Report for the Northeast Ridge Residential Development

City Attorney Toppel reported that the City has received a completed application for Unit Two of the Northeast Ridge development.  He noted that after extensive negotiation, the number of units has been substantially reduced, the location has shifted to an area adjacent to an existing area of developing, leaving a prime butterfly habitat undisturbed.  Mr. Toppel observed that even though project density has decreased and open space has increased, the City still needs to conduct an environmental review.  He said this was the purpose of the Second Addendum to the existing EIR, and he drew attention to the proposed contract with LSA to prepare the addendum.  Mr. Toppel said that once the addendum has been completed, it will undergo a normal CEQA process of public hearings, along with the rest of the application for the Unit Two Northeast Ridge development. 

Mr. Toppel advised that there will be some revisions to the proposed scope of work in the contract to eliminate some overlap with work done by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  He explained that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service conducted its own environmental review on the biological aspects and endangered species and issued a biologic opinion covering these topics.

CM Waldo asked how many units had been eliminated, and Mr. Toppel responded that about 90 units were eliminated, slightly more than 50 percent.

CM Conway asked about the reasons for selecting LSA.  Community Development Director Prince stated that LSA prepared the last addendum to the EIR, and Mr. Toppel confirmed that understanding.  Mr. Toppel said LSA is familiar with the project and familiar with the area.  He added that LSA is providing a professional service, so no bidding process is required.  He expressed his opinion that hiring LSA will expedite the whole process because of that firm’s familiarity with the last addendum and its proven track record.

CM Barnes asked if an addendum could identify new significant impacts.  Mr. Toppel explained that the purpose of the addendum is the compare impacts of the modified project with those of the original project and determine if there are any new adverse impacts.  He said the preliminary review by staff indicates no new adverse impacts and reduction of existing impacts, and LSA will validate those findings.

CM Barnes noted the staff report, in discussing the proposed work program, indicates that some of the changes to the Vesting Tentative Map “alter the transportation and circulation conditions at the site and could result in new impacts.”  Mr. Toppel said LSA will be doing an update on traffic conditions because the connection to Guadalupe has been eliminated and access has been changed.

CM Barnes said the proposed work schedule was cut off in the copy he received, and he requested another copy.  Mr. Toppel observed that the schedule was missing from all the copies.

Mayor Bologoff confirmed that the developer would be reimbursing the City for the costs of preparing the addendum.

Ken McIntyre, San Bruno Mountain Watch, urged the City Council not to approve the proposed contract with LSA.  He said Mountain Watch reviewed the document and determined it does not follow correct CEQA procedures.  He provided a letter elaborating on these concerns.

CM Barnes asked what concerned Mountain Watch.  Mr. McIntyre replied that the Initial Study is supposed to be prepared before the addendum.

Mr. Toppel explained that LSA tasks include drafting an Initial Study.  He noted the addendum must be supported by the Initial Study.  He said the nature of the project and likely impacts are fairly apparent from the applicant.  He stated the staff in consultation with LSA determined that the addendum was a better vehicle than a Negative Declaration, and it will entail further study.

Director Prince advised that there was an addendum done for the earlier 60-lot project, and the City Council decided at that time to look at the remaining potential units, about 108 townhomes at that time, for the last phase of the development.  Through negotiations since that time, the developers have proposed reducing the 108 townhomes, primarily in butterfly habitat area, in exchange for adding 28 new lots in the area near the 60 units.

Director Prince clarified that the City was trying to comply with CEQA without generating unnecessary environmental work.

CM Conway asked for clarification of the numbers of units originally proposed and what the developer is now proposing.  Director Prince stated that the earlier phase involved 60 single-family homes, and the developer had been planning 108 additional units for the last phase.  He said the 108 townhouse units are being eliminated, and 28 new single-family lots are being added.  He observed that this substantial reduction in units will probably result in less environmental impact than that original proposal.

City Manager Holstine clarified that the original plan called for a total of 168 units, and the new plan calls for 88.  

Mr. Holstine drew attention to Task B.2 on Page 2 of the memo from LSA, preparation of Initial Study.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to authorize the contract with LSA Associates as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
 Report from City Manager on Upcoming Activities

Mayor Bologoff invited the staff to comment on the Community Park fence extension.

City Manager Holstine said more detailed information about the fence is posted prominently on the City’s Website.  He asked City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault to provide an update.

City Engineer Breault explained that several months ago, a number of people in town asked the City to extend the existing fence along the curve to better separate the Community Park play area from the street.  He noted that after rigorous debate, the City Council approved an extension based on public safety and approved a concept plan.  He said the Council later approved the design developed by the Public Works Department.

City Engineer Breault commented that some of the fence poles may seem high because a 6-inch-wide concrete mow strip is being installed at the base of each pole.  He said once the fencing material is installed, the fence will be painted black to match the existing fence and the top edge will be trimmed to the proper elevation.  In addition, shrubs will be planted along the outside to screen the fence and minimize its visual impact.

City Engineer Breault said the fence is set back and behind the signboard.  He noted there has been recent clearing and grubbing work, and the irrigation system will need to be reworked to cover the new landscaping between the fence and the road.  He added that the end product will be a fence that matches the color and height of the existing fence, and the shrubs will match the existing landscaping between Brisbane Village and the playground area.

CM Conway stated that his only concern was that the fence runs close to the flagpole.  City Engineer Breault said the City’s maintenance teams confirmed that the clearance was fine.

Councilmembers thanked City Engineer Breault for the update.


B.
Update on San Francisco Bay Regional Water Quality Control Board (RWQCB) Enforcement at Kinder Morgan Tank Farm

City Manager Holstine reported that the City has been involved in meetings with the Regional Water Quality Control Board regarding the Kinder Morgan tank farm.  He asked City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault to provide a status report.

City Engineer Breault referred to his written staff report.  He noted the City received a copy of a June 12, 2006 letter from the San Francisco Bay Regional Water Quality Control Board (RWQCB) identifying four technical items to be provided by the owner of the tank farm to enable the RWQCB to determine existing threats to water quality and to evaluate compliance with groundwater and surface clean-up policies.  He said the staff met with RWQCB representatives on September 20 and learned that the tank farm owner had complied with three of the four technical requests.

City Engineer Breault said the RWQCB is looking at the tank farm site because the initial site clean-up is ten years old and a new order needs to be issued.  He noted that once the RWQCB has gathered the necessary information, a new remedial action plan and a new site clean-up order will be issued.  He added that the staff will discuss these documents with Bingham McCutchen, the City’s legal consultant for environmental issues regarding the Baylands, and Camp Dresser McKee (CDM), the environmental engineering firm hired by the City to develop a Baylands integrated site model.

CM Conway observed that most of the RWQCB’s activities involving collecting information and planning, and he asked if any problems requiring clean-up had been identified.  City Engineer Breault stated that groundwater and surface water in the area has shown evidence of contamination with MTBE and other petroleum products.  He added that there may be a source other than the tank farm contributing to the problem, but the tank farm is the most likely polluter.

CM Conway asked if any clean-up work had been done.  City Engineer Breault responded that no remedial work had been done.  He said the work going on now will be used to develop a clean-up and remediation plan.  He noted the tank farm clean-up also needs to be coordinated with efforts at the Baylands and other areas.

CM Waldo asked when the RWQCB will be issuing its report.  City Engineer Breault said the information-gathering process will end in December; he estimated it would take another year for a remediation plan and new site clean-up order to be released.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, said she had a problem relying on the RWQCB to do its job well.  She pointed out that the original site clean-up order was issued in 1992, and nothing substantive has been done in the intervening fourteen years.  Similarly, she noted, for the railyard, the first order was issued in 1992, the deadline was extended to 2001, and activities are just beginning now.  Ms. Dillworth questioned whether the RWQCB was doing its job competently.  

Ms. Dillworth said an article in the September 20 San Francisco Chronicle mentioned impacts from mercury and heavy-metal contamination, but the RWQCB is not looking at mercury or many other toxic substances.  She urged the City Council to consider asking for a change in the RWQCB’s oversight.  She expressed a lack of confidence in the Board’s staff expertise and questioned the adequacy of the process being followed.  Ms. Dillworth recommended that the City find another agency to handle these public safety issues in a more effective manner.

CM Conway clarified that the Regional Water Quality Control Board has jurisdiction, and he asked about the possibility of having some other agency take over.  City Engineer Breault confirmed that the RWQCB currently has regulatory authority over OU-2 and the landfill, along with other enforcement agencies.  

City Engineer Breault said the Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) entered into an agreement with the RWQCB within the last year or two to consult and decide which agency will take responsibility for each area.  He added that he was aware of at least one case when a petition to have the RWQCB to be removed as the lead agency and replaced by DTSC was granted.  He suggested asking the City’s consulting law firm to respond to this question.

CM Conway indicated that he did not necessarily disagree with Ms. Dillworth’s assessment of the RWQCB’s effectiveness, but he suggested waiting to see how the new representative responded.  City Engineer Breault concurred.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MEMBERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Set date for opening of Crocker Park Recreation Trail

City Manager Holstine proposed setting a trail opening date at the next meeting.


C.
Set date for Joint City Council/Planning commission Study Session with Freedman, Tung & Bottomley regarding Urban Design Services for Sierra Point

Community Development Director Prince recommended choosing a date in early November for a special presentation on Sierra Point urban design.

CM Richardson proposed Monday, November 13, beginning at 7:30 p.m., and other Councilmembers agreed.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION
There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adjourn to Closed Session.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the City Council adjourned to Closed Session at 8:45 p.m.


A.
Liability Claims; Claimants:  Glenndon Staser; George R. Shoblo, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95

ADJOURNMENT 

At the end of the closed session at 8:53 p.m. and the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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